

Private Military and Security Companies and Gender

Sabrina Schulz and Christina Yeung



Geneva Centre for the Democratic Control of Armed Forces (DCAF)

Private Military and Security Companies and Gender

Sabrina Schulz and Christina Yeung



Geneva Centre for the
Democratic Control of
Armed Forces (DCAF)

About the Authors

Sabrina Schulz joined the British Association of Private Security Companies as Director of Policy in February 2006. Previously, she was a Fellow at the American Institute for Contemporary German Studies at the Johns Hopkins University in Washington, DC. Her academic research focuses on the transformation of security in the 21st century, including the privatisation of security. Further fields of expertise are security sector reform and post-conflict peace-building. She studied Public Policy and Management at the universities of Konstanz and Potsdam and International Relations in Louvain and Aberystwyth, where she also completed her PhD in 2005.

Dr. Christina Yeung is a Strategic Analyst at the Canadian Department of National Defence. She has significant experience as an advocate on small arms and gender issues at the regional and international level. Her research interests include armed violence reduction, security sector reform and development programming. Previously, she worked for the Bonn International Center for Conversion in the Horn of Africa. She holds a post-graduate diploma in International Relations from Johns Hopkins University, School of Advanced International Studies, and a PhD in International Politics from the University of Wales, Aberystwyth.

Editors

Megan Bastick and Kristin Valasek, DCAF

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank the following people for their valuable comments on drafts of this tool: Lesley Abdela, Alyson Bailes, Marina Caparini, Lucia Dammert, ICRC, Elsie Onubogu, Audrey Roberts, UN-INSTRAW and Fabrice Warneck. In addition, we would like to thank Benjamin Buckland, Anthony Drummond and Mugiho Takeshita for their editing assistance, and Anja Ebnöther for her guidance of the project.

The Gender and SSR Toolkit

This Tool on Private Military and Security Companies and Gender is part of a *Gender and SSR Toolkit*. Designed to provide a practical introduction to gender issues for security sector reform practitioners and policy-makers, the Toolkit includes the following 12 tools and corresponding Practice Notes:

1. Security Sector Reform and Gender
 2. Police Reform and Gender
 3. Defence Reform and Gender
 4. Justice Reform and Gender
 5. Penal Reform and Gender
 6. Border Management and Gender
 7. Parliamentary Oversight of the Security Sector and Gender
 8. National Security Policy-Making and Gender
 9. Civil Society Oversight of the Security Sector and Gender
 10. Private Military and Security Companies and Gender
 11. SSR Assessment, Monitoring and Evaluation and Gender
 12. Gender Training for Security Sector Personnel
- Annex on International and Regional Laws and Instruments

DCAF, OSCE/ODIHR and UN-INSTRAW gratefully acknowledge the support of the Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs for the production of the Toolkit.

DCAF

The Geneva Centre for the Democratic Control of Armed Forces (DCAF) promotes good governance and reform of the security sector. The Centre conducts research on good practices, encourages the development of appropriate norms at the national and international levels, makes policy recommendations and provides in-country advice and assistance programmes. DCAF's partners include governments, parliaments, civil society, international organisations and security sector actors such as police, judiciary, intelligence agencies, border security services and the military.

OSCE/ODIHR

The Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights (ODIHR) is the main institution for the OSCE's human dimension of security: a broad concept that includes the protection of human rights; the development of democratic societies, with emphasis on elections, institution-building, and governance; strengthening the rule of law; and promoting genuine respect and mutual understanding among individuals, as well as nations. The ODIHR contributed to the development of the Toolkit.

UN-INSTRAW

The United Nations International Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women (UN-INSTRAW) is the only UN entity mandated to develop research programmes that contribute to the empowerment of women and the achievement of gender equality worldwide. Through alliance-building with UN Member States, international organisations, academia, civil society, and other actors, UN-INSTRAW:

- Undertakes action-oriented research from a gender perspective that has a concrete impact on policies, programmes and projects;
- Creates synergies for knowledge management and information exchange;
- Strengthens the capacities of key stakeholders to integrate gender perspectives in policies, programmes and projects.

Cover picture © Keystone, AP, Jacob Silberberg, 2005.

© DCAF, OSCE/ODIHR, UN-INSTRAW, 2008.

All rights reserved.

ISBN 978-92-9222-074-7

Cite as: Sabrina Schulz and Christina Yeung. "Private Military and Security Companies and Gender." *Gender and Security Sector Reform Toolkit*. Eds. Megan Bastick and Kristin Valasek. Geneva: DCAF, OSCE/ODIHR, UN-INSTRAW, 2008.

Printed by SRO-Kundig.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Acronyms	iii
1. Introduction	1
2. What are PMSCs and the ‘privatisation of security’?	1
3. Why is gender important to PMSCs?	3
3.1 To improve operational effectiveness – international PMSCs as SSR providers	3
3.2 To improve staffing procedures and employment standards – PMSCs as ‘subjects’ of SSR	4
3.3 To create an institutional culture that prevents misconduct and human rights violations – PMSCs as ‘subjects’ of SSR	4
3.4 To improve coordination among agencies in peace support operations – PMSCs as actors in complex multi-agency operational environments	5
4. How can gender be integrated into PMSCs?	6
4.1 Contractual obligations and quality control of PMSCs	6
4.2 Include local PSCs in SSR processes	6
4.3 Policies and codes of conduct to address sexual harassment and abuse	7
4.4 Recruiting and retaining more women	8
4.5 Employees’ mental and physical health	8
4.6 Vetting and training	9
4.7 Gender training	9
4.8 Industry self-regulation and internal company codes of conduct	9
5. Addressing gender issues in international and national regulation of PMSCs	10
5.1 International human rights and international humanitarian law	10
5.2 National legislation and guidelines for extraterritorial crimes and wrongs	11
5.3 Non-binding international guidelines	13
5.4 Other relevant international instruments	13
6. Integrating gender into PMSCs in specific contexts	13
6.1 Conflict and post-conflict countries	13
6.2 Developing countries	14
6.3 Transitional countries	15
6.4 Developed countries	16
7. Key recommendations	17
8. Additional resources	18

ACRONYMS

BAPSC	British Association of Private Security Companies
CANASA	Canadian Security Association
CEDAW	Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Violence and Discrimination against Women
CIA	Central Intelligence Agency
CSO	Civil Society Organisation
DDR	Disarmament, Demobilisation and Reintegration
GBV	Gender-Based Violence
IHL	International Humanitarian Law
IHRL	International Human Rights Law
ICC	International Criminal Court
ICRC	International Committee of the Red Cross
IPOA	International Peace Operations Association
KBR	Kellogg, Brown and Root
KFOR	Kosovo Force
MEJA	Military Extraterritorial Jurisdiction Act
MPRI	Military Professional Resource Incorporated
NATO	North Atlantic Treaty Organisation
NGO	Non-Governmental Organisation
OECD-DAC	Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development – Development Assistance Committee
OHCHR	UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights
PMCs	Private Military Companies
PSCs	Private Security Companies
PMSCs	Private Military and Security Companies
PSCAA	Private Security Companies Association in Afghanistan
PSCAI	Private Security Companies Association in Iraq
PTSD	Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder
SFOR	Stabilisation Force (Bosnia and Herzegovina)
SOP	Standard Operating Procedures
SSR	Security Sector Reform
TVPA	US Trafficking Victims Protection Act
UCMJ	Uniform Code of Military Justice
UN	United Nations
UNITA	National Union for the Total Independence of Angola
UN SCR 1325	United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 on Women, Peace and Security (2000)
US	United States of America

Private Military and Security Companies and Gender

1 Introduction

This tool addresses the gender aspects and challenges of a relatively new phenomenon: the privatisation of security on a global scale. So far, reliable research data is scarce. Moreover, much of the relevant information, such as companies' standard operating procedures as well as the contents of most of their contracts, is strictly confidential. However, this must not lead to complacency. In order to ensure the effectiveness and long-term success of security sector reform (SSR) involving Private Security Companies (PSCs) and Private Military Companies (PMCs) it is indispensable to integrate gender aspects into all operations. This tool will explain why gender is important and how gender initiatives can be developed and implemented in operations involving PSCs and PMCs, largely focusing on international PSCs and PMCs.

The key target audiences of the tool include:

- PSCs and PMCs
- Industry associations of PSCs and PMCs
- Clients of PSCs and international donors to SSR programmes
- Stakeholders in the policy-making process and in the debate on private security, including as part of SSR (governments, international agencies)
- Signatories to the Voluntary Principles on Human Rights and Security (oil, gas and extractive industries)

Secondary audiences are:

- Civil society organisations working on issues related to PSCs and PMCs
- Academics and researchers working on issues related to PSCs and PMCs

The global private security industry has grown exponentially in the past five to ten years. Although the dynamics differ greatly depending on the specific context – that is in developed countries, countries in transition, post-conflict countries and developing countries – there seems to be one common denominator: privatisation of security takes place where the state, the traditional provider of security, is unable or in fact unwilling to fulfil this role. Furthermore, considerations of cost-effectiveness have contributed to a growing trend towards outsourcing and privatisation of state security functions. Public-private partnerships in the security domain are one of the most pertinent examples of this phenomenon.

PSCs in particular have emerged to meet the increasing demand for security services from communities, ordinary citizens, private businesses, international organisations and

agencies and the state itself. Some of these services, such as residential security and static guarding – in both developed and developing countries – are usually performed by unarmed local PSCs. Other services ensure the smooth functioning of a state's armed forces in an era of military overstretch.

The role of PSCs and PMCs in SSR, post-conflict reconstruction and related activities such as Disarmament, Demobilisation and Reintegration (DDR) has been steadily increasing. This is not only the case because of a growing demand for private security services; PSCs and PMCs themselves have also intensified their efforts to present themselves as professional and effective providers of SSR solutions.

With the arrival of private, commercial actors in the field of SSR, new challenges and opportunities have arisen for the integration of gender. This tool will provide a background for understanding these challenges and opportunities and make practical suggestions for addressing them in the following ways:

- Men and women as actors/contractors within the private security industry
- Men and women as stakeholders in SSR processes led by PSCs and PMCs
- Men and women as victims of gender-based violence (GBV)

PSCs and PMCs will be considered from two perspectives:

- PSCs/PMCs as providers of SSR
- PSCs/PMCs as subjects of SSR

2 What are PMSCs and the 'privatisation of security'?

Private security companies are defined here as 'companies that specialise in providing security and protection of personnel and property, including humanitarian and industrial assets'.¹ This means that their services are not necessarily armed; their operations are defensive rather than offensive in nature; and they cater to a large group of customers including governments, international agencies, non-governmental organisations (NGOs) and commercial organisations.

Private military companies 'are private companies that specialise in military skills, including combat operations, strategic planning, intelligence collection, operational

support, logistics, training, procurement and maintenance of arms and equipment'.² This implies that their clients are usually governments, but may comprise insurgents, militia groups, and other armed factions.

The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development – Development Assistance Committee (OECD-DAC) defines **Private Military and Security Companies** (PMSCs) as 'those commercial companies directly providing protective military or security-related services for profit, whether domestically or internationally'.³ This definition is also adopted in this tool.

A more comprehensive overview of the activities of PSCs and PMCs can be found in Box 1.⁴

Although these definitions reflect the empirical reality of two distinct types of services in the private security sector, they may not easily be applied to any company in any given national context. This is even more relevant in the field of SSR which is carried out by both PSCs and PMCs. For this tool, the overarching term Private Military and Security Companies will therefore be used both for companies *undertaking* SSR and companies *subject to* SSR, wherever appropriate. An exception will be made for the domestic private security sector, which is not involved in services for the state and/or the military: the companies in this domain are labelled PSCs.

PMSCs may either cater for a strictly domestic market or operate globally. Domestic PSCs usually offer armed or unarmed static guarding and personal protection services but also technical equipment such as CCTV cameras and panic-button systems. These services are most prevalent in the developing world and in transitional countries, but are expanding increasingly in the developed world. In South Africa, these companies now outnumber the police, and the market for private security services is the biggest worldwide as a percentage of gross domestic product. By June 2004, 3,553 PSCs were registered in the country. By March 2007 they were employing 301,584 'active security officers' while around 116,000 uniformed police officers were performing police functions for the South African Police Services.⁶

In contrast, international PMSCs with headquarters or offices in several countries offer what is sometimes called 'premium protective security services' in high-risk environments on a global scale. Their employees usually have a military or law-enforcement background and substantial experience in what are commonly termed 'hostile environments'.

PMSCs can be both actors assisting in or delivering SSR ('top-down') as well as entities 'subject' to an SSR process ('bottom-up') for instance when the regulation and control of their activities is developed and implemented.⁷

Challenges with the privatisation of security

The privatisation of security provides great opportunities as well as posing severe risks, especially from a human security perspective. PMSCs have the potential to improve the security situation if their services are delivered in a professional and accountable manner and, in particular, if democratic state institutions are involved in control and oversight.

However, private security can also exacerbate existing social tensions if security becomes a commodity which only the rich can afford, thus excluding a majority of the population from its benefits. Moreover, PMSCs with strong ties to state institutions can aggravate and reinforce oppressive practices and structures of a state's security sector.

A further challenge relates to the difficulties of ensuring accountability and transparency in the private security industry, in particular when services are being exported abroad. It is extremely difficult, practically, to hold companies and individual contractors accountable through existing laws and regulations (see Section 5). This kind of legal environment risks undermining long-term SSR and/or development efforts as well as fundamental tenets of the human security paradigm and the gender mainstreaming agenda.

The precise dynamics, advantages and risks of privatisation are, of course, different depending on the local and regional

Box 1 Services provided by PSCs and PMCs ⁵	
Services provided by PSCs	Services provided by PMCs
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ Physical protection (static/mobile). ■ Close protection (e.g. bodyguard assignment). ■ Rapid response. ■ Technical security, ■ Surveillance services. ■ Investigative services. ■ Comprehensive risk assessment and risk mitigation services for private businesses. ■ Business intelligence, due diligence, political risk analysis. 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ Military training/consulting for national or foreign troops. ■ Military intelligence. ■ Arms procurement. ■ Combat and operational support. ■ Humanitarian de-mining. ■ Maintenance. ■ Military and non-military support services. ■ All other services that have been outsourced from the military.
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ Supporting post-conflict reconstruction processes through protective and defensive security services to the agencies involved in the reconstruction. ■ New areas such as SSR, DDR, disaster relief and development. 	

context. A clear distinction of private security services has to be made between developed countries, transitional and developing countries and post-conflict countries. A discussion of these individual cases will follow in Section 6.

Private security and SSR

The delivery of SSR is a very new phenomenon for the private security industry. PMSCs are trying to break into a market, which is currently dominated by development consulting firms, risk management companies, freelance consultants and NGOs. Governments and other donors are increasingly prone to giving SSR-related contracts to PMSCs but it will take some time until the latter become fully established actors in SSR. At the moment, the main SSR activity PMSCs are involved in is the training of foreign troops and police forces, for instance in Afghanistan and Iraq. However, their activities are likely to expand as SSR becomes more dangerous in many post-conflict environments and as more traditional actors have to pull out of high-risk areas.

PMSCs are bringing in outside expertise, for instance from the development community, in order to submit credible bids for SSR-related tenders from governments and other donor agencies. Because they can recruit from a wide range of experienced personnel from a variety of backgrounds, as well as deploy teams comparatively quickly, they can offer tailor-made solutions to SSR challenges. Staff and contractors are often familiar with the administrative processes in government because revolving doors between the public and the private sector mean a continuing exchange of expertise.⁸

Both the number of private SSR providers and data on their performance remain hard to establish. Even donor agencies can rarely raise reliable data in a coherent and effective manner because SSR work is frequently distributed across different budgets (such as security/defence and development). The OECD-DAC Handbook on SSR, however, provides valuable guidance for donors and identifies good practice in SSR; this includes operations involving the private sector.⁹

Because of the lack of reliable data, but also because of a real or perceived lack of transparency and accountability among private, commercial actors in SSR, they are still struggling to establish themselves as legitimate players. Moreover, they face the criticism of insufficient standards for their operations. Yet it is largely up to the client/donor to define appropriate standard operating procedures (SOPs) and terms and conditions of contract. So far, there are no guidelines for outsourcing in SSR in any given national context, so it is difficult for donor agencies to make informed decisions about the skills, qualifications and credentials of those bidding for contracts.¹⁰ Private contractors themselves are now asking for more transparent and accountable decision-making and review processes. In a climate where their legitimacy in any security or development-related field is still questioned, it is in their own interest to demand standards and frameworks of accountability.

Among the tasks performed by the private sector in SSR programmes are training, management support, diagnosis and policy review. Training may be either technical (e.g. skills to use new equipment) or conceptual (human rights, international law, civil-military relations etc.), or a combination of both. Management support may refer to

police and justice reform and it may include: strengthening financial and human resources managerial processes, improving judicial case management, reformulating armed forces budgets, reforming pay and grading systems, revising promotion and disciplinary regimes, supporting civil management bodies and improving procurement systems. Diagnosis and policy review services for government institutions cover primarily strategic, operational and organisational analyses of SSR needs in the recipient country.¹¹

3 Why is gender important to PMSCs?

Gender refers to the particular roles and relationships, personality traits, attitudes, behaviours and values that society ascribes to men and women. 'Gender' therefore refers to *learned* differences between men and women, while 'sex' refers to the *biological* differences between males and females. Gender roles vary widely within and across cultures, and can change over time. Gender refers not simply to women or men but to the relationship between them.

Gender mainstreaming is the process of assessing the implications for women and men of any planned action, including legislation, policies or programmes, in all areas and at all levels.¹²

For more information see
Tool on SSR and Gender

As the trend towards privatisation of security increases and regulation of PMSCs develops, incorporating gender could greatly improve operational effectiveness throughout the sector and positively shape its future development.

One indicator of the effectiveness of an operation is the generation of a safe and secure environment that is conducive to economic development, education and health care, and the growth of vibrant civil society organisations. These goals can only be achieved if women enjoy the same rights as men in shaping their immediate social environment.

3.1 To improve operational effectiveness – international PMSCs as SSR providers

International PMSCs can benefit enormously from the integration of a gender perspective into all aspects of their operations:

- Men and women usually have different experiences, needs and understandings of security and justice. In order to increase the chances of operational success, security personnel need to consider the impact of all of their activities on men, women, girls and boys in host communities.
- Gender training will also help staff adjust to the host community and will help them to be more responsive to

the cultural milieu in which they will work. Local acceptance of the presence of private security staff may be enhanced significantly if operators have undergone gender training tailored to the local situation.

- Condoning and cultivating certain forms of aggressive behaviour is part of the institutional culture in many PMSCs and has, in the past, been linked to human rights abuses. Appropriate gender training, alongside training in international humanitarian law (IHL) and international human rights law (IHRL) for PMSC operators will help prevent human rights abuses and the concomitant loss of revenue and reputation.

Recruiting women into PMSCs is an important strategy for improving operational effectiveness. So far, men are highly over-represented in PMSCs, not least because the companies largely recruit former service personnel. The following points highlight, however, why women can have a positive impact on operational effectiveness:

- Research shows that local men and women tend to see female staff as more approachable and less threatening, even in traditional societies. Thus, the presence of female staff can strengthen the legitimacy of a company and its operations amongst host communities.¹³
- Female operators are needed for guarding buildings, road-blocks, airports, etc. to perform body searches on women. Women may also play a placatory role in potentially threatening situations during these searches.
- When involved in SSR-related operations, female security operators can serve as positive role models for local women who are considering joining, for instance, the police.¹⁴
- Female operators may be able to take a different approach in the detection of security risks, thereby potentially enhancing identification of the specific types of danger that women are exposed to in host societies.¹⁵
- When gathering intelligence on safety issues ahead of a planned operation (such as ensuring the safe passage of a convoy or guaranteeing the safety of an individual client travelling in a high-risk environment) security personnel need to understand how to liaise with women as well as men in the population. In traditional societies, such as Afghanistan and Iraq, it is dangerous for a local woman to be seen speaking to male security personnel; she could, however, talk to a woman. Therefore, the employment of female staff can ensure a better utilisation of resources; the extraction/gathering of information may be more effective and the analysis of issues affecting local communities more accurate.
- It must be kept in mind that the capacity of PMSCs to recruit large numbers of women is constrained by women's under representation in the military and the police, the main recruitment pools for PMSCs. As police and militaries increasingly strive to recruit more women, this provides a larger recruitment pool for PMSCs. Further, PMSCs can learn from good practices within militaries and police in recruiting and retaining female personnel.

See Tools on Defence Reform and Gender, Police Reform and Gender

3.2 To improve staffing procedures and employment standards – PMSCs as ‘subjects’ of SSR

- Macho subcultures, which can be found in the military and police, do not provide a hospitable environment for women. This must change if the skills of women are to be drawn on for the operations of PSCs and PMCs alike. One researcher has noted that as men test their masculinity against one another they must repeatedly reconstitute their bravado; one of the methods they employ to do so involves the objectifying, sexualising and/or diminishing of women.¹⁶ Where they have female colleagues, this often takes the form of sexual harassment. Sexual harassment undermines an institution through a loss of productivity, lowered moral, absence from work, increased staff turnover, and hinders the integration of women. In the military, a study in the United States of America (US) has shown a strong correlation between the high incidence of sexual harassment, lower combat readiness and a poor leadership climate.¹⁷ These impacts should be of serious concern to PMSCs also.
- Gender trends in the security sector largely imitate the broader trends of the labour market. Namely, while women are entering the workforce, particularly in domestic PSCs, their integration is uneven and often they are given positions which are low in status, largely unskilled, and tedious.¹⁸ Many women are subject to a form of ‘re-segregation’ whereby they are assigned positions viewed as suitable for their gender.¹⁹ In particular, women tend to be perceived as unsuitable for and excluded from jobs requiring: a great deal of authority, such as high-level management; physical strength; technical skills; exposure to physical risk or physically uncomfortable work environments; and involving authoritative social control, such as private police work.
- Reducing gender discrimination, harassment and violence on the job will inevitably increase effectiveness and reduce friction both within the company and in the operating environment. It will also reduce existing macho occupational cultures, thus making employment in the industry of privatised security more attractive to women, who bring differing skills and experiences to their employers.²⁰

3.3 To create an institutional culture that prevents misconduct and human rights violations – PMSCs as ‘subjects’ of SSR

- A single case of major misconduct – especially when occurring in an environment of legal grey zones – can discredit the entire private security industry and thereby undermine international and local public trust in ongoing SSR operations by private actors.
- Violent forms of masculinity are prevalent in militaries and (despite the absence of reliable data) it can be inferred that they are equally common in the private security sector.²¹ Human rights violations, such as sexual exploitation, sexual abuse and other forms of GBV, must

be prevented by addressing the institutionalisation of violent forms of behaviour.

- There have been instances of private security personnel, both male and female, being implicated in GBV including the sexual abuse of women, men, boys and girls. At the Abu Ghraib Prison in Iraq, a juvenile male detainee alleged that he was raped by a civilian interpreter working for the contract company Titan. At the same facility, allegations of sexually demeaning interrogation techniques have been made against a civilian employee of CACI Corporation. Neither cases have been prosecuted.²² (Also see Box 8). Reporting of such incidents remains poor, however. Instances of GBV and sexual abuse can discredit both an individual company and, potentially, an entire operation.
- There is a historical link between prostitution/sex work, the trafficking of women and children for the purposes of prostitution and the presence of regular armed forces.²³ Because of the tendency by PMSCs to draw employees from regular armed forces, it is likely that these linkages and practices also apply to private contractors.²⁴ The involvement of DynCorp personnel in illegal prostitution and trafficking in Bosnia (see Box 2) and the wrongful dismissal by DynCorp of one female employee and one male employee for implicating colleagues in forced prostitution served to tarnish the industry as a whole.²⁵ In Afghanistan, there have been reports that security contractors have fuelled the emergence of numerous brothels and are involved in trafficking of arms and women. They are also widely perceived to have been the cause of the deterioration of relations between the international (Western) community and local Afghan communities.²⁶ These examples starkly highlight the importance of addressing misconduct, including sexual exploitation and abuse by PMSC personnel, as well as the need for companies to have effective internal complaint procedures.
- If security operators are involved in sexual assault, abuse, or the exploitation of local women, not only are they committing human rights violations, but they also cause increased security risks for their clients and for themselves. This poses a significant threat to operational success.
- Private companies should take steps to address the risk of misconduct by their personnel. Industry-level discussions and training to eliminate GBV and improper sexual

conduct will address a *de facto* culture of immunity for gender-based crimes. It will also correct the false belief in some quarters that due to a gap in regulation, *de jure*, private security actors and their employees cannot be held responsible for violations of IHL, international criminal law or IHRL (see Section 5).

3.4 To improve coordination among agencies in peace support operations – PMSCs as actors in complex multi-agency operational environments

- For the coordination of agencies and the organisation of interventions, it is critical to operational effectiveness that all actors, including private contractors, understand and agree to operational practices that will increase security for all members of the host society. This should specifically include measures to eradicate GBV, including sexual exploitation and abuse.
- All actors involved in peace support operations have to know where they can report instances of GBV. Moreover, there should be mechanisms for the local community to report any such incidents to non-partisan third parties and to seek advice.
- More broadly, for gender mainstreaming within peace and reconstruction operations to be fully realised, PMSCs need to be included in planning and implementation regarding gender mainstreaming.
- Most actors in SSR would agree that better cooperation is necessary to achieve a higher degree of coherence and consistency, and avoid duplication, within the framework of peace support operations, SSR programmes and related fields. However, each organisation at present seems to be happy to take the lead and somewhat less prone to follow. This has clear implications for the viability of including gender in SSR. In particular, private companies involved in SSR may only accept orders from their client/donor organisation and ignore broader programmes within the donor community to include gender in SSR. This underscores the need for client and donor organisations to play a role in integrating gender issues into PMSCs.

Box 2 Illegal prostitution and trafficking in Bosnia

Contractors of the US company DynCorp Aerospace Technology UK Ltd were allegedly involved in illegal prostitution and human trafficking in Bosnia. The company was mainly providing services for the US military and the United Nations (UN) International Police Task Force, which was formed to monitor, advise, and train law enforcement personnel in Bosnia.²⁷ DynCorp personnel have been accused of frequenting brothels where women were imprisoned and of trading in under-age sex slaves.²⁸

The accusations were made by another DynCorp employee, Kathryn Bolkovac, who was subsequently fired by DynCorp, but won a lawsuit for wrongful contract termination. While DynCorp dismissed the implicated personnel, no formal charges were made by Bosnian, British or US authorities. Uniformed peacekeepers were also accused, but a US Department of Defense Office of Inspector General case report noted that 'contract employees, while considered members of the SFOR and KFOR community, are not subject to the same restrictions that are placed on US Service members'; this included permission to live outside military installations and some companies' lack of monitoring of employee behaviour and misconduct. As a consequence, the likelihood of misconduct is greater among private military contractors than uniformed personnel.²⁹

Box 3

Third party oversight of SSR activities in Croatia

Croatia provides a successful example of how PMSCs may be used to encourage institutional development and the transference of democratic norms within the security sector, including civilian control of the military, professionalism and respect for human rights. At the same time, the example demonstrates that third-party oversight of SSR activities is crucial to achieving the full potential of SSR programmes led by civilian contractors.

Beginning in 1994, MPRI signed a contract to help the Croatian government restructure its defence department.³⁰ Early on, the services Croatia purchased from MPRI were designed to help its armed forces prepare for eventual participation in NATO's Partnership for Peace (PfP) Programme. In this case, the contracts to professionalise the Croatian Armed Forces were justified by and operated under a specific international framework, NATO's Democracy Transition Assistance Programme, with the purpose of democratising the military and transforming the troop structure. Researcher Deborah Avant argues that the framing of privatised SSR through contractual obligations by international organisations may produce cases where PMSCs can have a positive effect on state-building, by influencing the impact of private forces on political processes and social norms on the use of force.³¹

4 How can gender be integrated into PMSCs?

The integration of gender into private security operations is challenging from several points of view. First, most contracts – be they with clients in the public or the private sector – rely on an extremely high degree of confidentiality. The terms and conditions of contract, or even the business relationship itself, are therefore rarely known to outside observers. This in turn makes it difficult to monitor the implementation of and compliance with human rights and gender-related standards and best practices.

Second, the transnational nature of the industry and a lack of political will make it challenging to hold companies accountable for their actions abroad.

Finally, convincing the commercial private security sector of the operational benefits of gender mainstreaming might be challenging at first because the cost of gender training and other initiatives might not translate immediately into commercial profit goals. The long-term advantages, therefore, have to be emphasised and clients have to use their leverage to impose standards and best practices.

Initiatives to integrate gender into PMSCs' operations, in particular SSR operations, should thus include combined approaches of:

- Including gender issues in contractual obligations and quality control processes.
- Developing specific internal policies on sexual harassment and abuse.
- Industry mainstreaming of gender issues in hiring, staffing, training and vetting, to improve professionalism and effectiveness.
- Including gender issues in evolving industry self-regulation.

National and international regulation of PMSCs as it concerns human rights violations, including against women, is discussed in Section 5.

4.1 Contractual obligations and quality control of PMSCs

Contracts are the most immediate tool through which standards and binding guidelines can be introduced to PMSC operations. Clients thus play a key role in shaping PMSC behaviour, especially if fulfilment of contractual obligations is monitored through regular audits and other quality control procedures.

It is therefore crucial for governments and other clients of PMSCs to include standards of good practice regarding gender issues in their contracts with PMSCs. For instance, there should be clear mechanisms of accountability; guarantees that human rights abuses will be prosecuted; assurances that personnel have completed gender training; and that PMSC staff have otherwise been sufficiently trained and vetted.

When PMSCs act as deliverers of SSR within host societies, donors, in particular, have to ensure that companies adhere to acceptable standards, including the integration of gender issues. This could be achieved through an accreditation system for SSR providers – who can be companies or individuals – which could be run by a government, an independent agency or an international body.

Quality control, auditing and review processes should accompany SSR operations. This ensures a satisfactory outcome to the operation and helps to improve future operations through the collection of data and lessons learned.

4.2 Include local PSCs in SSR processes

Another measure donors should take is the explicit incorporation of local PSCs in the SSR process. In developing countries, countries in transition and in post-conflict settings, PSCs are frequently a major source of insecurity and violence, including GBV. The main reasons for this include companies' close links to influential political movements; the collapse of law and order; and the reliance of former combatants on work in the private security sector to make a living after the end of war.³² At the same time, however, the potential of PSCs to improve the security situation in a country, in particular for the more vulnerable members of society, has to be taken into account in any SSR

process. As Abrahamsen and Williams stress, '[i]n countries where private companies perform vital security functions, focusing on public security forces alone may significantly reduce the effectiveness of reform and, at worst, have unintended negative outcomes'.³³ Thus, gender issues could be introduced into a country's private security sector whenever PSCs are subject to a broader SSR process.

4.3 Policies and codes of conduct to address sexual harassment and abuse

As discussed in Section 3.2, PMSCs will benefit from reviewing and reforming staffing practices to ensure a non-discriminatory and inclusive work culture. In particular, companies need to address sexual harassment and/or assault, crude and offensive behaviour, such as inappropriate sexual jokes and comments made to other employees or about third parties, and sexist behaviour, including condescending or differing treatment of employees due to their sex or perceived gender roles.³⁴ This should also apply to company-sponsored events, and policies regarding rest and relaxation that might contribute to a discriminatory or offensive work environment and culture.³⁵

PMSCs should therefore have clear policies and codes of conduct which include workable grievance procedures for complaints about sexual harassment, bullying and GBV. Four recent allegations of rape and sexual harassment of female civilian contractors by other male PSC employees in Iraq have highlighted this lack of clarity on internal codes of

conduct.³⁶ Policies should explicitly include prohibition of sexually abusive or exploitative behaviour or behaviour that might facilitate human trafficking. Complaints should be possible from PMSC staff, as well as from members of the local community within which PMSCs are working. Employers must make it clear to employees that no culture of impunity exists and that infractions of company policies will be dealt with firmly and will have legal consequences.

Box 4 is a checklist developed by the US National Center for Women and Policing of the type of information that should be included in a sexual harassment policy, which could be adapted by PMSCs to formulate appropriate internal policies on sexual harassment, bullying and GBV.

Once such a policy is developed, the following steps can be taken to promote effective implementation within the PMSC:

- Reinforcement of the importance of the policy by the head of the PMSC, such as by a communication to all personnel that there will be 'zero tolerance' for transgressors
- Establishment of mechanisms to monitor or report violations of the policy (including anonymous complaint processes)
- Wide distribution and posting of the policy in all PMSC workplaces
- Incorporation of the policy into the terms and conditions of contract for individual personnel (e.g. by having them sign a code of conduct)
- Training programmes for all personnel on or including the policy.³⁸

Box 4 Sexual harassment policies should include: ³⁷

A statement that the organisation supports the rights of every employee to be free of sexual harassment in the workplace. Harassment based on gender, sex, race, sexual orientation, age, disability or other 'difference' is unacceptable.

A statement that offenders will be held accountable for acts of sexual harassment and disciplined appropriately.

A statement that supervisors and managers are responsible for maintaining a harassment-free workplace and that they will be held accountable for stopping and appropriately reporting harassment.

A statement that acts of retaliation against members who complain about sexual harassment shall be considered as additional acts of misconduct, and investigated and disciplined accordingly.

An explanation of the law prohibiting sexual harassment.

A definition and examples of harassing behaviours that can be easily comprehended.

Formal procedures to resolve complaints of harassment.

A process to encourage early intervention and resolution of hostile work environment complaints, such as ombudsperson programmes.

An assurance that complaints will be kept confidential to the extent possible.

A description of the level of discipline that may be imposed for violations of the policy.

The process for reporting complaints, with an emphasis on multiple places for filing complaints such as:

- Any department supervisor
- Any command officer
- A designated diversity coordinator
- The state labour division responsible for enforcing discrimination laws

Timelines for investigating and resolving complaints of sexual harassment.

A statement that complainants shall be notified of their rights, statutes of limitation for filing civil complaints and referrals to administrative agencies.

The names and telephone numbers of persons to contact if the employee has questions about the policy.

Box 5

Recruitment of women into the National Interdiction Unit, Afghanistan ⁴⁶

Since 2004, Blackwater USA, contracted to the US Drug Enforcement Administration (a component of the US Department of Justice) trains, mentors and supports the Afghan Ministry of Interior's (MoI) National Interdiction Unit (NIU) - an investigative narcotics unit working all over the country. To date, the NIU has been responsible for 50% of all drug seizures in Afghanistan. Blackwater recruitment for the NIU ran from August 2004 to August 2005. Since then, recruitment and vetting have been conducted by the MoI.

The NIU consists of 174 Afghan men and women. As of 2005, over 6% of all graduates from Blackwater's training programme were women. Before the first course took place in 2004 interviews with potential recruits demonstrated the interest of women in a career with the NIU.

Two women who participated in the first NIU training course are still working with the NIU. A woman was the honours graduate on the second course, demonstrating women are well able to perform on a par with men.

Each of Blackwater's courses lasts six weeks covering, amongst other things, training in firearms, first aid, negotiation techniques, searches, navigation, patrols, and intelligence gathering. The women carry out exactly the same exercises and duties as men, and all do so in uniform and with their hair uncovered. With the highest salary of all of the MoI's law enforcement programmes, men and women are paid the same wage.

The training programme is now being transferred into Afghan hands. Blackwater will soon begin a 'training of trainers' programme whereby trainers are recruited from within the NIU, which means that such a career would be open to both men and women.

4.4 Recruiting and retaining more women

Section 3.1 discussed the operational benefits of including women in PMSC work, especially as SSR providers. Companies need to know how and where to recruit female as well as male staff and operators.³⁹

PMSCs can draw upon the wealth of experience in the police and military, as well as in other parts of the private sector, in promoting the recruitment, retention and advancement of women.

See Tools on Police Reform and Gender, Defence Reform and Gender

A PMSC's strategy to target recruitment and retention of women should include:

- Assessment of current status: e.g.
 - How many women are working for the PMSC and in which roles?
 - How do women's salaries compare with men's at the same level?
 - Do current female employees (in focus groups and exit interviews) have any concerns regarding their work or work environment?
 - What are male employees' attitudes toward female colleagues?
- Assessment of current barriers to recruiting and retaining women: e.g.
 - Is recruitment largely carried out through an 'old boys' network? How can female former police and military personnel be recruited?
 - Do job descriptions and performance evaluations include the full range of skills needed – e.g. in SSR jobs – such as facilitation and communication skills, and the ability to work with people from different cultures?
- Reviews of policies and procedures: e.g.
 - What are the company's policies and practices on sexual harassment and sexual misconduct?

- Does the company's health insurance cover everybody's (including women's) particular health needs?
- Are equipment, uniforms and living quarters, where relevant, appropriate to both men and women?
- Analysis of problems, challenges and ways forward
- A plan of action, with targets, timelines, designated responsibilities and mechanisms for monitoring and follow-up

4.5 Employees' mental and physical health

A little researched area is the health and social impact on PMSC operators, arising from their work in high-risk, high-stress conflict areas such as Afghanistan and Iraq. New research and evidence suggest that contractors suffer the same kinds of combat-related mental health problems that affect returning military personnel.⁴⁰ The brunt of the effects of post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), for instance, are usually borne by the spouses and close relatives of PTSD sufferers; thus, those in the family home will be indirectly affected by events in the field.

Unfortunately, most contract employees are not provided with comprehensive briefs concerning the possibility of developing PTSD as well as its prevention and treatment; neither are they likely to receive treatment. In the US, there have been numerous cases where PMSC employees, not covered by the US Department of Veterans Affairs, were also denied treatment by insurance companies.⁴¹ The US Army estimates that about 17% of personnel in Army combat units in Iraq showed symptoms of PTSD one year after their deployment, but this figure rises to 30-35% if one includes marital problems, alcohol abuse and other adjustment issues. A DynCorp study of their police trainers in Iraq similarly revealed that 24% of employees showed PTSD symptoms.⁴²

The effects of these health issues extend beyond the individuals to affect their families and other social relations, sometimes in severe ways. Family violence in particular is

largely male violence against women and children. Companies need to be aware of these post-deployment issues and should provide resources for their employees upon return. Incorporating PTSD issues into pre-deployment training and post-deployment briefs should be a minimum requirement.

4.6 Vetting and training

As the industry of privatised security has exploded, the vetting of employees has become a problematic issue.⁴³ At a minimum, PMSCs should include thorough background checks that vet for criminal charges, human rights abuses and GBV in their recruitment processes.

Training deserves closer attention as well. Because employees and contractors usually have a military or law-enforcement background and because most well-established companies apply vetting and selection procedures, it is commonly assumed that additional training is either not necessary at all or only required in terms of refresher training. The requirement that personnel undergo additional training, specifically on IHL, IHRL and gender issues should be included in contractual obligations by clients. This will reduce the tendency for PMSCs to deploy new employees without adequate training.

4.7 Gender training

Training in identifying and addressing gender issues is important for everyone in SSR and related fields.⁴⁴ There are no general standards or commonly followed best practices for training, including gender training, of private security operators. PMSCs should integrate gender issues into all existing staff training. Ideally, these programmes should be ongoing and involve civil society organisations, such as women's organisations. Gender training could also be incorporated into a broader course of one to three days on international law and related issues.

Most importantly, however, gender training always has to be based on context-specific evidence in order to be effective.

See Tool on Gender Training for Security Sector Personnel

Topics for gender training for PMSC operators and management personnel could include:⁴⁵

- What does gender mean?
- Definitions of the core work of PMSCs and understanding the disaggregate impact on women and on men of all activities.
- Why incorporating gender can increase chances of operational success and effectiveness.
- Viewing your work through gender spectacles – how to include a gender perspective within your security operational work.

- Addressing gender in SSR (e.g. working with local women's organisations, recruitment of women into security forces).
- How to work with and protect female and male members of your host community.
- What does GBV mean? How can it be addressed?
- Company codes of conduct and zero tolerance policies on sexual harassment, sexual misconduct and sexually offensive behaviour.

4.8 Industry self-regulation and internal company codes of conduct

Gender mainstreaming should also be part of emerging self-regulatory frameworks that govern increasing parts of the industry. The setting and monitoring of standards in the area of gender could be done alongside other issues (such as human rights) in a comprehensive standards-setting process. In order to enforce standards and in order for self-regulation to work, a government mandate and a degree of government involvement is certainly desirable. Cooperation between the state and the industry on regulatory questions would, for instance, avoid the problem of driving companies underground if regulation becomes too cumbersome or too expensive. For instance, bids for competitive international tenders have to be produced according to tight schedules; if a company needs a bid to be signed off by the government where it is registered it might be tempted to move offshore or to a less regulated environment. At the same time, however, norms and policies regarding gender mainstreaming have to be audited and monitored, and the involvement of a government would certainly be beneficial.

Standards, in particular if they become compulsory, work in two ways. Firstly, they improve the performance, transparency and accountability of PMSCs. Secondly, they drive 'cowboys' out of the industry. However, these positive effects can only be achieved if enforcement mechanisms ensure companies' compliance with standards.

Codes of conduct at the company or industry-level may be one of the most effective means of promoting accountability, gender mainstreaming and respect for human rights by encouraging organisational and professional norms. The Canadian Security Association (CANASA), for example, includes in its code of ethics a detailed mechanism for complaints to be investigated by an ethics committee, with possible sanctions that include expulsion from CANASA.⁴⁷ The International Peace Operations Association (IPOA) Code of Conduct⁴⁸ and the British Association of Private Security Companies (BAPSC) Charter and Code of Conduct⁴⁹ are documents that could lend themselves to the inclusion of gender issues, in clauses on employment practices, respect for human rights, and sexual exploitation and abuse. The current absence of gender issues from these Codes of Conduct highlights the importance of creating awareness of gender issues within the bodies representing the industry.

However, despite reputational incentives to self-regulate, not all PMSCs adhere to an internal, association or external Code of Conduct. In 2006, the IPOA conducted a survey of its 30 members. 21% of the respondent companies admitted that they did not maintain and follow an internal Code of

Box 6 Self-regulation in the United Kingdom

The first steps towards the self-regulation of the industry were taken in early 2006 when the British Association of Private Security Companies (BAPSC) was launched. Against the background of the 'Iraq bubble', the British private security industry had grown disproportionately in the years 2003 to 2005, but was struggling with issues of legitimacy and respectability. Against the background of a complete lack of regulatory tools in the UK and in the absence of any government action in this area, the Association was therefore launched in order to regulate and control the UK-based industry. The BAPSC represents roughly 95% of the British industry by contract value, so any standards-setting efforts – if enforced appropriately – would have considerable effects on the market.

The strict membership criteria, including a thorough vetting process; the introduction of mandatory training courses in IHL and IHRL; and the development of a comprehensive Code of Conduct have made BAPSC an effective tool to raise standards in the industry. The British Government is therefore poised to give BAPSC a mandate for self-regulation.

Yet self-regulation can only ever be effective with some degree of government involvement. The development of an investigative capacity and the potential appointment of an ombudsperson in a government department would be two crucial tools whereby self-regulation could be made credible and effective.

Since private security operations are usually delivered overseas where audits can only be performed with difficulty and on an irregular basis, companies need to recognise that a real business advantage can be gained from the implementation of standards, including with regards to gender issues. Gender training in particular would ensure a better understanding of the benefits of gender mainstreaming for a company's operations.

Self-regulation provides a unique opportunity to introduce gender issues in the private security industry because the standards-setting process is inclusive and bottom-up. Moreover, the self-regulatory body knows the members of the Association and can discuss advantages and problems of gender mainstreaming on a bilateral basis if necessary.

Conduct. 14% of respondents also did not subscribe to any external Code of Conduct.⁵⁰ Moreover, self-regulation, by definition, cannot regulate companies that choose to stay outside a regulatory regime at the industry level. Self-regulation is therefore no silver bullet and only makes sense in the framework of a matrix of interlocking and, ideally, mutually reinforcing regulatory schemes at both national and international levels and at the level of the industry itself.

At the same time, however, advocating self-regulation has become the default position of the United Kingdom Government with regards to the regulation of most industries (see Box 6).

- Establish the direct accountability of PMSC personnel for violations of IHL, IHRL, international criminal law and national laws on extraterritorial crimes and wrongs.

While this section does not provide comprehensive recommendations for international or national regulation of PMSCs, it identifies relevant existing standards with particular reference to gender issues.

5 Addressing gender issues in international and national regulation of PMSCs

So far, only two countries have specific regulatory regimes for their national private security industries with operations overseas: South Africa and the US. However, both regimes are deeply flawed, as ongoing debates in both countries demonstrate.⁵¹

The development of regulatory regimes for PMSCs, both at national and international levels, should be guided by the existing international legal framework. A range of international and regional instruments and laws:

- Mandate the integration of gender issues into all aspects of peacekeeping and post-conflict resolution.
- Establish the possibility of states being held responsible for violations by PMSC personnel.

5.1 International human rights and international humanitarian law

International law does not explicitly regulate the activities of PMSCs and individual contractors. Specific norms in international law exist only in relation to the issue of mercenaries – a largely outdated term, which fails to adequately describe the modern PMSC phenomenon.⁵² Nor do international or regional instruments enshrining the rights of women or children, or general human rights instruments, specifically address the private security industry.⁵³

UN Security Council Resolution 1325 (UN SCR 1325) on women, peace and security focuses on gender mainstreaming in conflict resolution, peace-building, and post-conflict reconstruction but does not explicitly discuss the private security sector and how gender issues could be integrated.⁵⁴ The resolution does, however, call for gender perspectives to be mainstreamed into peacekeeping operations according to the Windhoek Declaration and the Namibia Plan of Action, including DDR and police and judiciary reform programmes; presumably this would include private contractors to UN peacekeeping missions.⁵⁵ Moreover, UN SCR 1325 declares that all peacekeeping personnel should receive special training on the protection, special needs and human rights of women and children in conflict situations. The resolution also reminds 'all parties to

armed conflict to fully respect international law applicable to the rights and protection of women and girls as civilians’.

See the Annex on International and Regional Laws and Instruments

State responsibility for human rights violations by PMSCs

Nonetheless, states have a duty to protect persons from human rights abuses. IHL standards are directly relevant because States can, and are in fact obliged to, implement them and thereby hold companies to account when they engage in behaviour that is detrimental to human rights. A good example is the **Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Violence and Discrimination against Women (CEDAW)**, which has been ratified by 185 states.⁵⁶ Article 2, for example, commits States to undertake a range of measures that impact on the private sector, such as:

- ‘To adopt appropriate legislative and other measures, including sanctions where appropriate, prohibiting all ‘Discrimination against women’, (Article 2b).
- ‘To establish legal protection of the rights of women on an equal basis with men and to ensure through competent national tribunals and other public institutions the effective protection of women against any act of discrimination’, (Article 2c).
- ‘To take all appropriate measures to eliminate discrimination against women by any person, organization or enterprise’, (Article 2e).

More specifically, the understanding of state responsibility for human rights violations has significantly widened in recent years to include not only violations of human rights by the state or its agents, but also positive obligations to prevent abuses by private actors. Under international law, states have a general obligation to act with ‘due diligence’ to prevent, investigate and punish international law violations and pay just compensation. States may be held responsible if they fail to exercise due diligence to prevent or respond to a violation of human rights by a ‘private actor’ (such as a PMSC).

A number of international legal instruments specifically confirm this due diligence obligation in relation to violence against women. In the **Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women**, adopted by the UN General Assembly in 1994,⁵⁷ Article 4 states that:

‘... States should pursue by all appropriate means and without delay a policy of eliminating violence against women and, to this end, should: ... (c) Exercise due diligence to prevent, investigate and, in accordance with national legislation, punish acts of violence against women, whether those acts are perpetrated by the State or by private persons’.

At the regional level, Article 7(b) of the **Inter-American Convention on the Prevention, Punishment and Eradication of Violence against Women (1994)** (Convention of Belém do Para) similarly requires that States ‘apply due diligence to prevent, investigate and impose penalties for violence against women’; Article 125 of the 1995 **Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action** reaffirmed state responsibility to exercise due diligence to

prevent, investigate and punish acts of violence against women committed by non-state actors.⁵⁸

States are thus under a positive obligation to prevent, investigate and punish crimes associated with GBV and discrimination.⁵⁹ If the state fails to act with due diligence to prevent, investigate and punish abuses committed by private actors (including acts of GBV by PMSC personnel) it may also be responsible under IHRL.

Direct accountability of PMSC personnel

Staff of PMSCs can also be held directly accountable as individuals under IHL if the latter applies during an operation, i.e. if the operation is conducted in a zone of armed conflict. According to IHL, PMSC staff have the status of civilians (unless they are part of the armed forces of a state). They can face individual criminal responsibility for any war crimes they may commit. Any prosecution of crimes would usually require action by states, the enforcers of both IHL and IHRL in most jurisdictions. State action in this area is currently largely absent. The potential for the International Criminal Court (ICC) to try PMC personnel for war crimes should also not be discounted. The Rome Statute of the ICC recognises and prosecutes sexual and GBV as war crimes and crimes against humanity.⁶⁰

One reason for the lack of state action may be the practical difficulties concerning the conduct of investigations for a criminal case in a high-risk or hostile environment. A further reason may be political expediency. Governments can use PMSCs as a convenient political tool in a conflict or a post-conflict mission, either to ensure deniability, especially if a mission fails, or to cover the death of individuals working on a dangerous operation – after all a contractor’s death matters less in public consciousness than the death of a soldier. This implies that it may not necessarily be in the interest of governments to impose tight regulation and oversight on PMSCs since regulation can, of course, increase a government’s accountability for the actions a PMSC performs in its name.

5.2 National legislation and guidelines for extraterritorial crimes and wrongs

Even if private companies could be held legally accountable by international legal frameworks on human rights, these obligations would most likely have to be enforced through legislation and legal systems of individual states.⁶¹

At the moment, only very few countries, notably South Africa, Switzerland and the US have taken legislative measures to regulate PMSCs registered in their territory or ban their citizens from working as mercenaries, in an effort to prevent violations of international law and human rights.⁶² Since the US Government and US PMSCs are amongst the most significant actors in SSR activities worldwide, it is worthwhile examining the regulatory environment in the US in more depth.

For contractors with agreements with the US Government, applicable instruments include the US Military Extraterritorial Jurisdiction Act (MEJA)⁶³ and the Uniform Code of Military Justice (UCMJ).⁶⁴ Both laws proscribe gross misconduct, such as rape or homicide. Although, theoretically, both instruments can already be used, major debates are being

conducted regarding the constitutionality of some aspects of the UCMJ and the feasibility of applying MEJA. As to the UCMJ, it is unclear how an amendment making the law germane to military contractors in contingency operations, as well as in times of war, will apply to non-US companies and nationals as well as to contractors who are working for clients other than the US Government. Similar challenges apply to MEJA, although the act does not apply to non-Defence Department contractors, such as those on contract to the Department of the Interior.⁶⁵ An additional problem for the enforceability of MEJA is the complicated and expensive nature of extraterritorial prosecution: witnesses have to be questioned and evidence has to be produced thousands of miles from the US mainland. Although it has been suggested that approximately twenty civilian contractors (working for the military or CIA) have been implicated in cases of abuse of detainees in US custody in Afghanistan, Guantanamo Bay and Iraq, thus far only one, a CIA contractor, has been prosecuted by the US Department of Justice for committing acts of torture in Afghanistan (see Box 7).⁶⁶

Further, regulation of PMSC personnel can be directed at specific illegal behaviour. For example, the US Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVPA) establishes the jurisdiction of US courts over federal government employees and contractors accused of trafficking offences committed abroad. Enforcement of the TVPA should be strengthened through regular compliance audits of contractors and subcontractors, and other states should be encouraged to adopt similar legislation and compliance mechanisms.

There are several practical problems that may be raised with respect to national legislation and guidelines regulating the privatisation of security. For example, states have a duty to protect persons from potentially harmful activities by companies and private actors within their own territory and within territories under their control (e.g. during an occupation). However, there is no corresponding obligation within IHRL to establish extraterritorial jurisdiction to protect potential victims who are under the effective control of a third state, unless the violations are subject to universal jurisdiction as grave breaches of the Geneva Conventions or other serious violations of human rights, such as genocide

and apartheid. If a company operates outside the state in which it is registered, the state of registration only has 'the obligation to enact legislation and regulations to prevent the abuse of human rights by the company registered in its own jurisdiction *as far as possible*'.⁶⁸

Many states where PMSCs operate do not have the political will or the capacity to protect persons within their own territory from the actions of PMSCs. This is especially the case in failing or failed states where the legal system has effectively ceased to function. This has led one legal advisor with the International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) to remark that 'the lack of accountability in the state in which companies carry out activities, especially in situations of conflict, combined with the lack of enforcement in the state of registration because of procedural obstacles or the lack of legislation can lead to serious protection gaps'.⁶⁹

The pursuit of a violation of human rights in a third state is difficult, and few states recognise the criminal responsibility of companies.⁷⁰ There is, however, the possibility of civil litigation for damage suffered in another state in a number of national legal systems, such as those of the UK and the US. This option has yet to be fully explored, but companies are expecting lawsuits under instruments such as the Alien Torts Claims Act (US) and vicarious liability in English law. Vicarious liability is legal responsibility imposed on an employer for a tort (civil wrong) committed by his employee in the course of his employment.

Civil litigation is currently occurring in four cases being brought before the civil courts in the US for alleged sexual harassment and rape perpetrated in Iraq by employees of the contractor Kellogg, Brown and Root. (See Box 8). This demonstrates that internal investigations are not sufficient and that companies should pass on any cases concerning allegations of sexual harassment and rape to the relevant authorities as a default policy.

Box 7

United States of America v. David A. Passaro ⁶⁷

One example where national law was applied effectively was the case of David A. Passaro, an independent contractor working in Afghanistan on behalf of the CIA. In June 2003, he was engaged in paramilitary training activities in support of the US military at the Asadabad Base in Kunar Province, North Eastern Afghanistan.

Abdul Wali, a local Afghan farmer, was among a group of individuals who were suspected of perpetrating attacks. On 18 June 2003, Wali voluntarily turned himself in to American forces at Asadabad Base after being assured of his safety.

Passaro tortured Wali during interrogation while at least three paratroopers from the Army's 82nd Airborne Division watched. Witnesses said Passaro enthusiastically volunteered to interrogate Wali and became enraged when he wasn't able to answer questions, evidently because Wali had nothing to do with the rocket attacks. According to the prosecutors, Wali, whilst chained to the floor and wall of a cell, was tortured and beaten by Passaro on the arms, wrists, knees and abdomen using a metal flashlight, closed fist and shod foot. Passaro also, on at least one occasion, kicked Wali in the groin and his prostrate body. On 21 June 2003, Wali was pronounced dead.

On 17 June 2004, Passaro was the first civilian to be charged in connection with prisoner torture in Afghanistan and Iraq and the first American charged under the USA PATRIOT Act, which extended the jurisdiction of US prosecutors overseas.

Passaro was found guilty of one felony and three misdemeanour assault charges and sentenced by a North Carolina Federal Court in February 2007 to serve a term of 8 years and 4 months.

Box 8 Civil action against Kellogg, Brown and Root over rape and sexual harassment

The plaintiffs, employees of Kellogg, Brown and Root (KBR), claim that they encountered a sexually-charged, alcohol-fuelled atmosphere in 2004-2005, where women were repeatedly demeaned and solicited for sex despite reporting harassment to supervisors. One suit alleging rape claims that '[t]his attack never would have occurred but for the 'boys will be boys' attitude that permeated the environment that the defendants first created, then failed to warn (the women) about – an environment that was excused, if not encouraged, and of which the defendants had ample prior notice'.⁷¹ Despite the fact that KBR claims to have fully investigated this case of rape, the US Equal Employment Opportunity Commission found that the company's internal investigation of the incident was inadequate and did not offer an adequate remedy.⁷²

5.3 Non-binding international guidelines

One example is the Code of the Voluntary Principles on Security and Human Rights, adopted in 2000 by governments, corporations in the oil and extractive industries, NGOs and observers.⁷³ The Voluntary Principles provide clear guidelines for interactions between companies, and private security providers; gender issues could be incorporated in the implementation of the Voluntary Principles at the company level. A more recent example is the Sarajevo Code of Conduct for Private Security Companies, which was drafted by industry representatives from South Eastern Europe and the UK as well as a number of representatives of NGOs and international organisations.⁷⁴

These international guidelines cover a variety of areas where gender issues could be integrated, such as hiring practices, training and respect for human rights. However, as with the company and industry-level codes of conduct, these instruments are purely voluntary and thus far only involve a fraction of the hundreds of PMSCs operating globally. They also tend to be the lowest common denominator which various stakeholders could agree on.

A more promising initiative has been launched by the Swiss Government in cooperation with the ICRC, which encourages states to promote and ensure respect for IHL and IHRL by PMSCs operating in conflict situations. The drafting of a code of conduct for international PMSCs is being considered, and gender issues are likely to be included.

5.4 Other relevant international instruments

There are other international 'soft law' standards which might be of particular relevance to PMSCs that use force.⁷⁵ Examples include the UN Code of Conduct for Law Enforcement Officials; the UN Basic Principles on the Use of Force and Firearms for Law Enforcement Officials; the Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners; the Basic Principles for the Treatment of Prisoners; and the Body of Principles for the Protection of All Persons under Any Form of Detention or Imprisonment. While these international instruments have been established to apply to states and their agents, clients and hiring states could make contractual references to them as standards.

6 Integrating gender into PMSCs in specific contexts

6.1 Conflict and post-conflict countries

In conflict and post-conflict countries there is usually a shortage of public security services, and PMSCs frequently fill the gap. The dynamics in post-conflict countries are of particular interest because the recent boom in the private security sector worldwide has largely taken place in post-conflict countries, and in particular in Afghanistan and Iraq. The problems, challenges and opportunities for the use of private contractors to provide security in these two countries are highly idiosyncratic. They are therefore unlikely to be encountered again in a different setting in forthcoming years. However, because a significant presence of PSCs will still be required in both Afghanistan and Iraq for at least another five to ten years, it is crucial to consider these cases in more depth.

Reliable figures on the number of PMSCs – both local and international – in Afghanistan and Iraq are hardly available. Estimates within the industry suggest that there are about 20,000 to 25,000 private security contractors in Iraq. It is not always clear whether these figures include local Iraqi forces or not, but according to the Private Security Company Association of Iraq (PSCAI) only about half of them are from foreign countries, of which 5,000 are from Western countries and even more are nationals of third countries. Because no data is collected centrally it is also not known how many foreign contractors provide support services, such as cooking and cleaning, to the foreign forces and the PMSCs in the country today. Estimates on the number of private security contractors in Afghanistan range from 18,500 to 28,000.⁷⁶ This figure seems to include local forces but again there is no reliable data available.

Afghanistan and Iraq have highlighted the globalised nature of the private security industry and growing inequalities. PMCs and PSCs operating in these two countries have hired thousands of employees, mostly poor and under-employed men from the developing world, often at wages only one tenth of the salary of Western contractors performing similar duties.⁷⁷ Workers recruited by Middle Eastern labour brokers hail from impoverished countries such as Bangladesh, Nepal and the Philippines; they do menial labour for PSCs, such as cooking, serving food and cleaning toilets.⁷⁸ Other

contractors, former combatants from countries such as Fiji and Uganda, and from all over Latin America, more typically take up dangerous physical protection and military support duties.⁷⁹ Guards from these countries are often preferred by US companies because they are familiar with US weapons and security procedures, having been trained by American instructors during their military service.

Post-conflict reconstruction efforts in Afghanistan and Iraq largely account for the so called 'bubble', i.e. the unexpected inflation of business opportunities for PMSCs in the private security industry in recent years; and have opened up new directions for the development of the overall market. Due to the proximity to the post-conflict reconstruction effort, international PMSCs started to develop significant capacities in new areas such as SSR, DDR, development and disaster relief. With an imminent 'burst' of the bubble it can be assumed that these areas will become real growth areas for a specialised subset of the private security sector. This is therefore the time to create meaningful guidelines on gender issues for international PMSCs who are involved in these activities. These guidelines (both generic and context-specific) have to be developed in close cooperation with PMSCs and their industry associations such as the IPOA, the BAPSC, the PSCAI and the Private Security Companies Association in Afghanistan (PSCAA), as well as with government representatives and donor organisations. Only the inclusion of all stakeholders will guarantee the effective implementation, monitoring and enforcement of guidelines and standards.

Civilians, especially women, children and the elderly, are particularly vulnerable during conflicts and in their aftermath. Rates of GBV in the post-conflict period usually remain significant.⁸⁰ Thus, it is imperative that employees of PMSCs operating in a post-conflict environment be aware of and receive special training on the protection, special security needs, and human rights of women, girls and boys in conflict and post-conflict situations. Employees or contractors should also be given clear instructions on Codes of Conduct and zero tolerance policies, including as regards the sexual exploitation and abuse of vulnerable members of the host community and other PMSC employees. This sort of pre-deployment training already exists for many national armed forces engaging in international interventions, due to the mainstreaming of gender considerations in the UN peacekeeping and peacebuilding operations.⁸¹

Post-conflict situations also provide unparalleled opportunities for societal change where gender discrimination can be redressed and gender roles re-defined. Contractors, especially those involved in SSR activities, such as police and military training, should pay special attention to gender and human rights issues. These may include GBV, dealing with vulnerable members of society and supporting increased opportunities for women in the security sector. Liberia, for example, has adopted a 20% quota for women's inclusion in the police and armed forces,⁸² meaning that PMSCs working with the Liberian police or military need appropriate skills to work with new female recruits. PMSCs, where they provide significant services in the implementation of SSR activities, should be included in the planning of gender mainstreaming from the beginning.

In post-conflict countries, it is also vital to include the local private security sector in all SSR processes, to prevent the

emergence of an unaccountable and effectively parallel sector in competition with reformed state security provision. Such parallel structures would significantly increase the risk of human rights abuses, GBV and other crimes. The international community, donors and SSR providers therefore have to develop, ideally on a case-by-case basis, clear policies on the incorporation of gender issues in their SSR operations that affect local PSCs. Lessons learned and best practices then have to be collected and made available for other SSR operations. More specifically, in many post-conflict countries, demobilised former members of the military and security forces often find work in the police and private security industry (see Section 6.2). Female former combatants and former supporters of armed groups should be fully involved in DDR processes, including their possible entry into the private security industry as part of their reintegration and as a source of civilian employment.

Challenges and opportunities for the integration of gender issues in post-conflict countries:

- PMSCs can be valuable players in any post-conflict reconstruction and SSR effort. They are almost always seen as 'ambassadors' of Western countries by host communities. Because PMSCs will respond to clients' demands, there is a real opportunity today to create standards and regulations that make PMSCs legitimate partners in overall operations. Clients and donors can, and should, insist on integrating gender issues in contracts with PMSCs.
- A post-conflict environment does not always provide legal clarity, but this does not mean that contractors operate in an environment of impunity. Improper sexual conduct, involvement in illegal prostitution or GBV must not be tolerated, either in regards to the host communities or other employees of PMSCs.
- In order to increase the effectiveness of their operations, PMSCs need to recruit more female staff for SSR work, such as police reform. This challenges PMSCs to ensure that their professional environment is one that is conducive to recruitment and retention of female staff.

6.2 Developing countries

Overall, developments in the private security market in developing countries are more staggering than in the developed world: the fastest growing markets are to be found in Africa, China, India and Latin America.⁸³

The developing world, and in particular Sub-Saharan Africa, has seen increasing privatisation of predominantly domestic security services, such as policing. Although the two phenomena of private security provision at the domestic and the international level need to be distinguished analytically in that they are caused by different circumstances,⁸⁴ they are both linked to structural changes in the social, economic, political, and strategic spheres that are truly global in nature.⁸⁵ In other words, processes of globalisation facilitate the conduct of business and the exchange of ideas across borders and thereby lead to the reproduction of models of controlling violence and dealing with security challenges. At the same time, both the demand and the supply of private security services are becoming increasingly globalised and 'commodified'.

In Africa, some of the reasons for the exponential growth of the private security market include: the downsizing of the armed forces after the Cold War; global processes of market liberalisation; the proliferation of arms and small weapons; and a general situation of insecurity.⁸⁶ One of the most important enabling factors for the emergence of private security forces is, supposedly, weak state capacity and the concomitant security vacuum in large parts of Africa.

Problems common to many African states are a pervasive sense of insecurity, a low level of trust in public security forces, general poverty and the exploitation of security guards through long working hours and extremely low salaries, thereby making them prone to involvement in criminal activity. Ameliorating the work conditions and salaries of local private security guards is likely to improve the socio-economic situation for a vulnerable sub-section of the workforce, namely, poor, uneducated men who, in many cases, have migrated to urban centres from rural areas.

In some countries, such as Angola and Sierra Leone, PSCs are the main labour market for former rebels and insurgents. The demobilisation of UNITA in Angola in 2002, for instance, made a cheap labour force with military skills available to emerging PSCs. 35,715 people are now employed by the 307 PSCs in the country. One of the main challenges in Angola is the continued use of unregistered 'weapons of war', such as AK-47s, by private security guards. This not only perpetuates a culture of war but also spurs involvement in criminal activities and human rights abuses, in particular in the diamond regions, by PSC staff. Recently, there have been initiatives to include PSCs in human rights training designed for the National Police Forces and provided by the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) in Luanda. However, in the absence of systematic monitoring efforts, the long-term effects of the training are questionable.

In Sierra Leone, the private security sector is growing as well and provides employment opportunities for former combatants of the civil war that ended in 2002. In total, 3,000–5,000 people may be employed by PSCs today. Serious disputes exist over the arming of PSCs and the unequal treatment of foreign and local PSCs by the government. Both these issues, as well as the problem of exploitation of guards by local PSCs can only be resolved through the introduction of standards, regulation and oversight, which are currently absent.⁸⁷ It must be acknowledged, however that the challenges to the accountability of both local and international PMSCs operating in post-conflict environments are mainly due to weak structures which fail to ensure the rule of law.

Moreover, public and private security actors in African states are usually 'closely connected through increasingly networked security structures'.⁸⁸ Political leaders, state officials and military officers very often (co-)own PSCs; they may therefore have a personal interest in avoiding regulation or the prosecution of individual companies and/or contractors involved in human rights abuses and other crimes.

At the same time, international PMSCs sometimes avoid government regulation in the state where they are incorporated by claiming that they are held accountable by the local laws of whatever country they are operating in. While this may be technically true, the laws and enforcement capabilities of the host country are all too often inadequate.

Capps argues that 'if the locals do attempt to do something, the company pulls them out [of the country] because they'd rather not see their own employee get prosecuted. "It's bad for business".'⁸⁹ These challenges of accountability especially apply to PMSCs operating in post-conflict environments or in failed states, where institutions to ensure the rule of law are either inadequate or no longer functioning.

Challenges and opportunities for the integration of gender issues in developing countries:

- As PSCs in the developing world are increasingly providing security in public and private spaces, the lax control of registered arms is a growing concern and may increase the risk of GBV.
- Local PSCs in developing countries, as well as international PMSCs, tend to recruit their most vulnerable and lowest paid employees from marginalised groups in the developing world. These employees are often poor, uneducated, rural men, many of them former soldiers, who have been improperly demobilised and reintegrated into their societies. Enormous challenges flow from these practices and must be addressed by donors, governments and companies alike. However, with fairer wages and better benefits (in comparison to their colleagues from the developed world), greater gains towards employment equity could be achieved.

6.3 Transitional countries

The dynamics behind the emergence of private security companies are different again in transitional countries in Central and Eastern Europe and Russia. The often inflated security sector during the Communist era was radically downgraded after the end of the Cold War and left hundreds of thousands of security personnel without jobs. At the same time, the security situation deteriorated and crime rates rose, which prompted some of them to form legitimate private security businesses and others to operate at the margins of legality.

Most importantly, however, the private security sector in countries of the former Soviet Union cannot be understood through a 'Western' perspective of the public-private divide. On the contrary, the interests of state officials and PSCs are often inseparable and it would be more appropriate to speak about the 'commercialisation' rather than the 'privatisation' of security.⁹⁰ The private security sector in the Commonwealth of Independent States, and in particular in Georgia, Russia and Ukraine, is of significant concern because of insufficient or ineffective regulation and clashes of interest between various actors in the field. As Hiscock notes, 'perhaps the greatest concern is that private security governance does not appear to be regarded as an important issue. If there are few mechanisms for either parliament or the public to exercise democratic control over the sector, this is due in large part to a lingering Soviet attitude that the security sector as a whole is a matter for the state alone'. So far, PSCs are not part of any SSR efforts and data on the size and the activities of the private security sector are practically absent.⁹¹

In Russia, there is also the more recent phenomenon of authorised armed security units protecting and defending the country's two biggest energy monopolies, Gazprom and

the oil pipeline company Transneft. Under the deal, 'both companies will for the first time be allowed to employ their own armed operatives instead of contracting outside security firms. Their armed units will also have access to more weapons and freedom to use them than other private security companies'.⁹²

Against this background it becomes clear that reforming the private security sector in several countries of the former Eastern block constitutes a particular challenge. Corruption, organised crime, and weak state capacity have so far prevented the introduction of effective oversight. At the same time, however, the private security sector is a growth sector. In Bulgaria, for instance, about nine percent of the male workforce is now employed to perform private security-related jobs; yet the country's private security sector seems to be the most criminalised among the countries in the region.⁹³

Research suggests that best practice from developed countries cannot easily be introduced in the private security industry of transitional states. Rather, PSCs have to be made part and parcel of a comprehensive SSR process that addresses the challenges stemming from high levels of organised crime, an ineffective judiciary and overall poor state capacity.⁹⁴ Effective intervention by the state in terms of regulation and legislation may be more urgent here than in other parts of the world.

Challenges and opportunities for the integration of gender issues in transitional countries:

- The most challenging aspects of private security activity in transitional countries are control and oversight. These tend to tie in with gender-related issues as the lack of oversight can create a climate of impunity which enables GBV and discrimination.

6.4 Developed countries

In the developed world, the rise of private security services in the past twenty years can be attributed to several simultaneous trends. The most important one is probably the move away from the Keynesian welfare state towards neo-liberal economic policies from the 1970s onwards. Together with more recent phenomena such as the adoption of New Public Management practices it brought about an increasing role for the private sector in formerly state-run and state-controlled areas. At the same time, Western societies have become increasingly risk-aware and risk-averse, and public security forces are not always seen as countering risks and threats appropriately.

Women are making the most inroads in the private security industry in developed countries. Although the literature about gender issues and privatised security is very limited, sociological research suggests that women suffer from a kind of re-segregation and marginalisation within companies due to gender stereotypes about their social, physical and technical abilities. One study on gender issues in the domestic private security industry in Canada found that gender segregation did not necessarily occur based on companies' recruitment and employment policies; rather, it seemed to be a result of the locations where operations were taking place, as well as the specific demands of the

clients. Employers tended to refuse to send female guards to dangerous sites and preferred to create teams where many other women were present.⁹⁵ Moreover, female security guards were only assigned to patrol high-risk sites if partnered with a male colleague. Women also tended to be placed on day shifts to 'avoid difficulties'.⁹⁶

On the other hand, although there is still resistance to women engaging in uniform-related or physical security work there are opportunities for them in areas such as covert security operations.⁹⁷ This suggests that gender roles and stereotyping need to be examined in greater depth to assist in the de-segregation of work assignments and in the promotion of female employment in the private security industry.

Another important issue for the private security sector in developed countries is the link between private security activity and policies and regulations on firearms. As the researcher Rela Mazali has noted on the situation in Israel, there are worrying links between the occurrence of domestic violence and murder of women by their intimate partners and firearms licensed to private security officers.⁹⁸ Guards working for a rising number of private policing firms, despite rules on safe gun storage, tend to take their guns home. A lack of monitoring by the companies, police and the municipality is resulting in the improper use of these registered weapons in the private sphere, including the abuse and murder of women.

Challenges and opportunities for the integration of gender issues in developed countries:

- The re-segregation and the marginalisation of female staff within the security industry have to be overcome, and countered by the targeted recruitment and promotion of women within PMSCs. The commercial advantages and operational benefits of hiring female staff should be considered more seriously.

7

Key recommendations

1. **Regulation:** Governments and PMSCs should develop – and where relevant strengthen – statutory regulation and self-regulation of PMSCs, both at national and international levels.
2. **Monitoring and reporting of gender-based violence:** Governments and PMSCs should develop, both at national and international levels, monitoring and reporting mechanisms to address both the threat and the occurrence of sexual and physical violence associated with private security personnel, especially those tasked with post-conflict protection.
3. **Contracts and quality control:** Clients of PMSCs should incorporate ongoing quality control measures and existing United Nations and donor standards on gender mainstreaming and respect for international humanitarian law and international human rights law into contracts signed with PMSCs.
4. **Industry standards on gender issues:** Civil society, industry associations, governments, international organisations and PMSCs should develop and implement policies and standards on a variety of issues concerned with the integration of gender in PMSCs, such as vetting of employees, hiring and staffing practices, sexual harassment and abuse policies, complaint procedures and gender training.
5. **PMSCs' codes, policies and procedures:** PMSCs should develop clear Codes of Conduct and zero tolerance policies on sexual misconduct and exploitation. These should be communicated clearly to employees and contractors before deployment, and be part of their own conditions of employment.
6. **Recruiting and retaining more women:** PMSCs should develop plans of action to recruit and retain more women, and to make their work environment supportive of both male and female staff.
7. **Vetting and training:** PMSCs should improve vetting standards for private security personnel, to ensure those who have committed human rights violations or gender-based violent crimes are excluded.
8. **Gender training:** PMSCs should implement gender training for all personnel, to build their capacity to integrate gender issues into operations.
9. **Research:** The academic community should engage in more empirical research on the private security industry, in particular in host countries. This should include the disaggregated impacts of private security on men and women, and research on the operations and the performance of PMSCs involved in SSR.

8 Additional resources

Useful websites

ICRC, **Privatisation of War**,
<http://www.icrc.org/web/eng/siteeng0.nsf/html/privatisation-war>

Swiss Federal Department of Foreign Affairs, **Private Security Companies**,
<http://www.eda.admin.ch/eda/en/home/topics/intla/humlaw/pse.html>

Practical guides and handbooks

DPKO, **Gender Resource Package for Peacekeeping Operations** (DPKO: New York) 2004.
<http://pbpu.unlb.org/pbps/library/GRP%20Full%20Version.pdf>

Online articles and reports

Avant, D., **Opportunistic Peacebuilders? International Organizations, Private Military Training and State-building after War** (Research Partnership on Post-war State-building: Washington DC) 2006. http://state-building.org/resources/Avant_RPPS_October2006.pdf

Integration of the Human Rights of Women and the Gender Perspective: Written Statement submitted by Human Rights Advocates, a special consultative status (E/CN.4/2006/NGO/85), UN Economic and Social Council: New York, 28 Feb. 2006.
<http://daccessdds.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G06/112/40/PDF/G0611240.pdf?OpenElement>

Books and other non-online publications

Bearpark, A. and Schulz, S., 'The Regulation of the Private Security Industry and the Future of the Market', **From Mercenaries to Market: The Rise and Regulation of Private Military Companies**, eds. Chesterman, S. and Lehnardt, C. (Oxford University Press: Oxford), 2007.

Erickson, B., Albanese, P. and Drakulic, S., 'Gender on a Jagged Edge: The Security Industry, Its Clients, and the Reproduction and Revision of Gender', *Work and Occupations* 27. 3. (August 2000), pp. 294-318.

Minaar, A., 'Oversight and Monitoring of Non-State/Private Policing: Dealing with Misconduct, Use of Force and Criminal Activities by Private Security Practitioners in South Africa', *Paper Presented at the Institute for Security Studies Conference: Regulation of the Private Security Sector in Africa*, Pretoria, South Africa, April 2007, pp. 8-19.

Rigakos, G.S., **The New Parapolice: Risk Markets and Commodified Social Control** (University of Toronto Press: Toronto) 2002.

Singer, P., **Corporate Warriors. The Rise of the Privatized Military Industry** (Cornell University Press: Ithaca) 2003.

Swiss Federal Council, **Report by the Swiss Federal Council on Private Security and Military Companies** (Swiss Federal Council: Bern) 2 Dec. 2005.

ENDNOTES

- 1 Caparini, M. and Schreier, F., *Privatising Security: Law, Practice and Governance of Private Military and Security Companies*, Occasional Paper (DCAF: Geneva), 2005, p.2.
- 2 Caparini, M. and Schreier, F., *Privatising Security: Law, Practice and Governance of Private Military and Security Companies*, Occasional Paper (DCAF: Geneva), 2005, p.2.
- 3 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), *OECD DAC Handbook on Security System Reform, Supporting Security and Justice*, (OECD Publishing: Paris), 2007, p.211.
- 4 The distribution of these different services differs highly according to any given national context. The US industry, for instance, delivers roughly 90% of its services to the US Government: only about 10% of its income is generated through contracts with other commercial entities. In the UK, this ratio is exactly the reverse. It is therefore no coincidence that the term 'PMC' is perfectly legitimate and acceptable for most companies in the US, but not in the UK. The difference at least partly reflects the business these companies are taking on.
- 5 Adapted from Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), 2007: 211.
- 6 Minaar, A., 'Oversight and Monitoring of Non-State/Private Policing: Dealing with Misconduct, Use of Force and Criminal Activities by Private Security Practitioners in South Africa', *Regulation of the Private Security Sector in Africa*, (Institute for Security Studies: Pretoria), 18-19 April 2007.
- 7 Caparini, M., 'Applying a Security Governance Perspective to the Privatisation of Security', *Private Actors and Security Governance*, eds. Bryden, A. and Caparini, M., (LIT Verlag: Berlin), 2006, p.263.
- 8 Mancini, F., *In Good Company? The Role of Business in Security Sector Reform* (Demos: London), 2005, pp. 44-47.
- 9 OECD-DAC, *OECD DAC Handbook on Security System Reform. Supporting Security and Justice*, (OECD: Paris), 2007.
- 10 Interview with representative from the British Department for International Development (DFID), 12 Sept. 2007. The UK is currently in the process of developing guidelines and possibly licensing SSR providers from the private sector.
- 11 Mancini, F., *In Good Company? The Role of Business in Security Sector Reform* (Demos: London), (2005): 50ff, 52f.
- 12 UN Economic and Social Council. Report of the Secretary-General, *Coordination of the Policies and Activities of the Specialized Agencies and Other Bodies of the United Nations System: mainstreaming the gender perspective into all policies and programmes in the United Nations system*, 12 June 1997.
- 13 Valenius, J., *Gender Mainstreaming in ESDP Missions* (Institute for Security Studies: Paris), 2007, p.28.
- 14 Valenius, J., *Gender Mainstreaming in ESDP Missions* (Institute for Security Studies: Paris), 2007, p.28.
- 15 UN, 'Enhancing the Operational Impact of Peacekeeping Operations: Gender Balance in Military and Police Services Deployed to UN Peacekeeping Missions', *Policy Dialogue*, New York, 28-29 March 2006.
- 16 Rigakos, G.S., *The New Parapolice: Risk Markets and Commodified Social Control* (University of Toronto Press: Toronto), 2002, p.96
- 17 Zeigler, S.L. and Gunderson, G.G., *Moving Beyond G.I. Jane: Women and the U.S. Military*, (University Press of America: USA), 2005, p.125.
- 18 Erickson, B.H., Albanese, P. and Drakulich, S., 'Gender on a Jagged Edge: The Security Industry, Its Clients, and the Reproduction and Revision of Gender', *Work and Occupations* 27.3 (2000), p.295; Lippert, R. and O'Conner, D., 'Security Assemblages: Airport Security, Flexible Work, and Liberal Governance', *Alternatives* 28, 2003, p.343.
- 19 Erickson, Albanese and Drakulich, p.294.
- 20 Erickson, Albanese and Drakulich, pp.305-306; Rigakos, G.S., *The New Parapolice: Risk Markets and Commodified Social Control*, (University of Toronto Press: Toronto), 2002, pp.96-97.
- 21 Department of Defense, US Government, 'Findings of the DoD 1995 Sexual Harassment Survey by the Office of the Undersecretary of Defense for the Office of the Undersecretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness (Vol 11, Number 61)', (Department of Defense: US Government), 2 July 1996.
- 22 Amongst the other documented techniques of humiliation and torture of this contracted civilian interrogator, it is alleged that he shaved a detainee and forced him to wear red women's underwear. Hersh, S.M., 'Torture at Abu Ghraib: American Soldiers Brutalized Iraqis. How Far up Does the Responsibility Go?', *The New Yorker*, 10 May 2004; Niman, M.I., 'Strange Fruit in Abu Ghraib: The Privatization of Torture', New York University's Center for Human Rights and Global Justice, pp.19-20; *The Humanist*, July/August 2004. See also Taguba, M.G., 'Article 15-6 Investigation of the 800th Military Police Brigade' (Department of Defense: United States Government), Washington DC, 2004.
- 23 UN Economic and Social Council, 'Integration of the Human Rights of Women and the Gender Perspective: Written Statement submitted by Human Rights Advocates, a non-governmental organisation in special consultative status (E/CN.4/2006/NGO/85)', (UN Economic and Social Council: New York), 28 Feb. 2006; Bouta, T. and Frerks, G., *Gender, Conflict, and Development* (World Bank: Washington DC), 2005, pp. 36-37; Enloe, C., *Bananas, Beaches and Bases: Making Feminist Sense of International Politics*, (University of California Press: Los Angeles), 1989, pp. 81-92; Kelly, L., 'Wars Against Women: Sexual Violence, Sexual Politics and the Militarised State', *States of Conflict: Gender Violence and Resistance*, eds. Jacobson, R., Jacobs, S. and Marchbank, J., (Zed Books: New York), 2000, pp. 57-59.
- 24 Gumedze, S., 'Sexual Exploitation and Sexual Abuse: The Need for Special Measures Within the Private Security/Military Industry', *ISS Today*, 16 Jan. 2007.
- 25 Capps, 2002a, 2002b.
- 26 Coghlan, T., 'Good morning Afghanistan', *Mail on Sunday*, London, 16 Oct. 2005, pp. 26-29.
- 27 Krahmann, E., 'Transitional States in Search of Support: Private Military Companies and Security Sector Reform', *From Mercenaries to Market: The Rise and Regulation of Private Military Companies*, eds. Chesterman, S. and Lehnardt, C., (Oxford University Press: Oxford), 2007, 105ff.
- 28 Capps, R., 'Crime without punishment', 27 June 2002, [accessed on website 15 June 2007].
<http://dir.salon.com/story/news/feature/2002/06/27/military/index.html?pn=1>; Capps, R., 'Outside the Law', 26 June 2002, [accessed on website 15 June 2007].
<http://archive.salon.com/news/feature/2002/06/26/bosnia/index.html>; de la Vega, C. and Beck, a., 'The Role of Military Demand in Trafficking and Sexual Exploitation', *Commission on the Status of Women*, (Human Rights Advocates: San Francisco), 24 Feb.2006.
- 29 Capps, R., 'Crime without punishment', 27 June 2002.
<http://dir.salon.com/story/news/feature/2002/06/27/military/index.html?pn=1>; Capps, R., 'Outside the Law', 26 June 2002.
<http://archive.salon.com/news/feature/2002/06/26/bosnia/index.html>; de la Vega, C. and Beck, A., 'The Role of Military Demand in Trafficking and Sexual Exploitation', *Commission on the Status of Women*, (Human Rights Advocates: San Francisco), 24 Feb. 2006); Krahmann.
- 30 MPRI negotiated the contract with President Tudjman's government with the knowledge and permission of the US Government, as Croatia was at that time under a UN arms embargo.
- 31 Avant, D., 'Opportunistic Peacebuilders? International Organizations, Private Military Training and State-building after War', (Research Partnership on Post-war State-building: Washington DC), 2006, pp. 20-21.
- 32 Abrahamsen, R. and Williams, M.C., 'The Globalisation of Private Security. Country Report: Sierra Leone', (Department of International Politics: Aberystwyth), 2005, p.19. <http://users.aber.ac.uk/rbh/privatesecurity/index.html>, {accessed 20 March 2007}.
- 33 Abrahamsen, R. and Williams, M.C., 'Security Sector Reform: Bringing the Private In', *Conflict, Security & Development* 6.1 (2006), p.3.
- 34 Lipari, R.N., Shaw, M. and Rock, L.M., *Measurement of Sexual Harassment and Sexual Assault Across Three U.S. Military Populations* (Defense Manpower Data Center: Arlington, VA.), 2005, pp. 6-7.
- 35 Martineau, P. and Wiegand, S., 'Show's Not So 'Purrfect' for Female Forces in Iraq', *Scripps Howard News Service*, 15 March 2005.
- 36 'Female Ex-Employees Sue KBR, Halliburton: Report', *The New York Times*, 29 June 2007; Crowe, R., 'Ex-KBR Workers' Suit Against Firms Alleges Sex Abuse', *The Houston Chronicle*, 30 June 2007, Crowe 2007.
- 37 Adapted from National Centre for Women and Policing, *Recruiting and Retaining Women: A Self-Assessment Guide for Law Enforcement* (National Centre for Women and Policing: Los Angeles), 2001, pp.135-136.
- 38 Adapted from Denham, T., *Police Reform and Gender, Gender and SSR Toolkit*, 2008.
- 39 In certain states, local PSCs may have more female employees than international PMSCs. For example, in 2001 women constituted 25% of private investigators and 23% of security guards in Canada. There was in fact a higher percentage of women working for private security companies in Canada than in the public police services (women represented 17% of police officers in 2001): Taylor-Butts, A., *Private Security and Public Policing in Canada, 2001*, Statistics Canada – Catalogue no. 85-002, Vol. 24, no. 7, p. 7. <http://dsp-psd.pwgsc.gc.ca/Collection-R/Statcan/85-002-XIE/0070485-002-XIE.pdf>
- 40 Risen, J., 'Contractors Back From Iraq Suffer Trauma From Battle', *The New York Times*, 5 July 2007. Research data do exist, however, on PTSD in the armed forces: PTSD can be diagnosed after an individual has suffered from symptoms related to PTSD after 28 days. But PTSD can also be triggered as late as 12 to 15 years after the incident. Studies on PTSD among combat personnel suggest that 30% of them will develop PTSD and 50% late-onset PTSD.
- 41 Knickerbocker, B., 'Silent Surge in Contractor "Armies": A key support for US forces in Iraq and Afghanistan, civilians have little oversight and, back home, little help', *The Christian Science Monitor*, 18 July 2007.
- 42 Risen, J., 'Contractors Back From Iraq Suffer Trauma From Battle', *The New York Times*, 5 July 2007.
- 43 Svoboda, S., 'Private Military Corps in Iraq Raise Questions, Stakes', *Orlando Weekly*, 21 June 2007. <http://www.orlandoweekly.com/util/printready.asp?id=11626>. Accessed from website 26 June 2007].

- ⁴⁴ BRIDGE, *Gender & Armed Conflict*, (Institute of Development Studies: London), 2003.
- ⁴⁵ The authors are grateful to Lesley Abdela for her suggestions.
- ⁴⁶ The authors thank Blackwater for providing this case study.
- ⁴⁷ See <http://www.canasa.org/english/whoware/codeofethics.html>
- ⁴⁸ See http://ipoaonline.org/php/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=100&Itemid=108
- ⁴⁹ See http://www.bapsc.org.uk/key_documents-charter.asp
- ⁵⁰ IPOA, 'State of the Peace and Stability Industry Survey 2006', (IPOA: Washington DC), 2006, p.18.
- ⁵¹ Percy, S., *Regulating the Private Security Industry (Adelphi Paper 384)* (International Institute for Strategic Studies: London), 2006, pp.25-40.
- ⁵² Swiss Federal Council, 'Report by the Swiss Federal Council on Private Security and Military Companies' (Swiss Federal Council: Bern), 2 December 2005, p.42; Cottier, M., 'Relevant International Legal Standards: Overview, Use of Force, Mercenaries', *Expert Workshop with regard to the Swiss Initiative on Private Military Companies/Private Security Companies*, (Küsnacht am Zürichsee: Switzerland), 16-17 Jan. 2006; Gillard, E.-C., 'Private Military/Security Companies: the Status of their Staff and their Obligations under international humanitarian law and the Responsibilities of States in Relations to their Operations', *Expert Workshop with regard to the Swiss Initiative on Private Military Companies/Private Security Companies*, (Küsnacht am Zürichsee: Switzerland, 16-17 Jan. 2006; Krahnmann, E., 'Regional Organizations: What Role for the European Union?', *Expert Workshop with regard to the Swiss Initiative on Private Military Companies/Private Security Companies*, (Küsnacht am Zürichsee: Switzerland), pp.16-17 Jan. 2006.
- ⁵³ Gumedze.
- ⁵⁴ UN, 'UN Security Council Resolution 1325 (S/RES/1325)', (UN: New York), 31 Oct. 2000.
- ⁵⁵ 'The Windhoek Declaration' and the 'Namibia Plan of Action On Mainstreaming a Gender Perspective In Multidimensional Peace Support Operations', Windhoek, Namibia, 31 May 2000.
- ⁵⁶ As of 19 April 2007, Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Violence Against Women (CEDAW) (UN General Assembly: New York), 18 Dec. 1979.
- ⁵⁷ 'Declaration on the Elimination of Violence against Women (A/RES/48/104)', (UN General Assembly: New York), 23 Feb. 1994.
- ⁵⁸ UN, 'The Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action (A/CONF.177/20 and A/CONF.177/20/Add.1)', *Report of the Fourth World Conference on Women*, Beijing, 4-15 Sept. 1995.
- ⁵⁹ Adapted from UN Doc. E/CN.4/1995/42, para 72.
- ⁶⁰ According to the Statute, the criminal offences include rape, sexual slavery (including trafficking of women), forced prostitution, forced pregnancy, forced sterilisation, other forms of grave sexual violence and persecution on the account of gender. See Article 7, para 1 (g) and (h) of the ICC Statute for details.
- ⁶¹ Droege, C., 'Private Military and Security Companies and Human Rights: A Rough Sketch of the Legal Framework', *Expert Workshop with regard to the Swiss Initiative on Private Military Companies/Private Security Companies*, (Küsnacht am Zürichsee: Switzerland), 16-17, Jan. 2006, p.1.
- ⁶² DCAF, 'Private Military Companies', (Geneva Centre for the Democratic Control of Armed Forces: Geneva), April 2006, p.5; 'Report by the Swiss Federal Council on Private Security and Military Companies'; Plaut, M. and Somerville, K., 'Mercenaries in Africa's Conflicts', BBC News 15 March 2004, available from: <http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/3501632.stm> [accessed 20 June 2007].
- ⁶³ Hodge, N., 'Revised US Law Spotlights Role of Contractors on Battlefield', *Jane's Defence Weekly*, 5 Jan. 2007.
- ⁶⁴ Singer, P., 'The Law Catches Up to Private Militaries, Embeds', *Defense Tech* (2007), available from: <http://www.defensetech.org/archives/003123.html> [accessed 25 June 2007].
- ⁶⁵ 'Q&A: Private Military Contractors and the Law', [Website] Human Rights Watch, 21 Oct. 2004 [accessed 22 June 2007]. http://hrw.org/english/docs/2004/05/05/iraq8547_txt.htm
- ⁶⁶ 'Q&A: Private Military Contractors and the Law', New York University's Center for Human Rights and Global Justice, 'By the Numbers: Findings of the Detainee Abuse and Accountability Project (Volume 18, No 2(G))', (Human Rights Watch: New York), April 2006), p.7.
- ⁶⁷ US District Court for the Eastern District of North Carolina Western Division; 'No. 5:04-CR-211-BO (1): United States of America v. David A. Passaro', Government's Sentencing Memorandum, 12 Feb. 2007. See also Weigl, A., 'Passaro will serve 8 years for beating', *The News and Observer*, 12 Feb. 2007; Thompson, E., 'Ex-CIA Contractor Guilty in Afghan Death', *Associated Press*, 17 Aug. 2006.
- ⁶⁸ Droege, C., 'Private Military and Security Companies and Human Rights: A Rough Sketch of the Legal Framework', *Expert Workshop with regard to the Swiss Initiative on Private Military Companies/Private Security Companies*, (Küsnacht am Zürichsee: Switzerland), pp.16-17 Jan. 2006, p.4., emphasis added.
- ⁶⁹ Droege, C., 'Private Military and Security Companies and Human Rights: A Rough Sketch of the Legal Framework', *Expert Workshop with regard to the Swiss Initiative on Private Military Companies/Private Security Companies*, (Küsnacht am Zürichsee: Switzerland), pp.16-17 Jan. 2006, p.6.
- ⁷⁰ Gillard.
- ⁷¹ Crowe, R., '4 Ex-KBR Workers Sue over Iraq Rape and Sex Harassment Charges', *The Houston Chronicle*, 29 June 2007.
- ⁷² Crowe, R., '4 Ex-KBR Workers Sue over Iraq Rape and Sex Harassment Charges', *The Houston Chronicle*, 29 June 2007.
- ⁷³ See <http://www.voluntaryprinciples.org/principles/private.php>
- ⁷⁴ Saferworld and Centre for Security Studies (CSS), 'The Sarajevo Client Guidelines for the Procurement of Private Security Companies', (The South Eastern and Eastern Europe Clearinghouse for the Control of Small Arms and Light Weapons (SEESAC): Sarajevo), 30 July 2006; Saferworld and Centre for Security Studies (CSS), 'The Sarajevo Code of Conduct for Private Security Companies', (The South Eastern and Eastern Europe Clearinghouse for the Control of Small Arms and Light Weapons: Sarajevo), 30 July 2006).
- ⁷⁵ Droege, p.3.
- ⁷⁶ Informal interviews with PSCs operating in Iraq. London, Sept. 2007.
- ⁷⁷ Bridges, T., 'Hired Guns Shrug off War Risks for Payday', *The Miami Herald*, 1 Aug. 2007.
- ⁷⁸ The US Department of Defence has instructed commanders to be vigilant about the terms and conditions of employment for individuals employed by DoD contractors, in order to avoid labour trafficking, including involuntary servitude and debt bondage; Miller, T.C., 'World's Poorest are Hired for the Worst Jobs in Iraq: Nepalese Killings Raise Issue of U.S. Use of Contract Labor', *Los Angeles Times*, 16 Oct. 2005.
- ⁷⁹ Bridges.
- ⁸⁰ Bouta and Frerks, pp.37-38.
- ⁸¹ 'Integration of the Human Rights of Women and the Gender Perspective', Howarth-Wiles, 'Gender Training provided in Canada for Personnel involved in Peace Support Operations: Moving Forward', (DFAIT, Government of Canada: Ottawa), 2006; Purcell, 'Report on Wilton Park Conference 816: Peace and Security: Implementing United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325', Wilton Park, UK, 30 May - 2 June 2006, UN Security Council.
- ⁸² Priorities for Reconstruction Input to the Liberian Interim Poverty Reduction Strategy (IPRS), Feb. 2007, Preparatory Conference for 2007 Liberian Gender Symposium and Partners Forum, Co-facilitated by UNIFEM and the Initiative for Inclusive Security. http://www.huntalternatives.org/download/380_microsoft_word_preparatory_conference_ipsr_recommendations_final.pdf.
- ⁸³ Abrahamsen, R. and Williams, M.C., 'Security Privatization and Human Security', *unpublished report*, 19 March 2007, p.11.
- ⁸⁴ Krahnmann, E., 'Security Governance and the Private Military Industry in Europe and North America', *Conflict, Development and Security* 5. 2., (2005).
- ⁸⁵ Bearpark, A. and Schulz, S., 'The Regulation of the Private Security Industry and the Future of the Market', *From Mercenaries to Market: The Rise and Regulation of Private Military Companies*, eds. Chesterman, S. and Lehnardt, C., (Oxford University Press: Oxford), 2007, p.239.
- ⁸⁶ Bearpark and Schulz, 'The Regulation of the Private Security Industry and the Future of the Market', *From Mercenaries to Market: The Rise and Regulation of Private Military Companies*, eds. Chesterman, S. and Lehnardt, C. (Oxford University Press: Oxford), 2007; Gumedze, S., 'ISS Paper: The Private Security Sector in Africa. The 21st Century's Major Cause for Concern?' (Institute for Security Studies: Pretoria), 2007.
- ⁸⁷ Abrahamsen, R. and Williams, M.C., 'The Globalisation of Private Security. Country Report: Sierra Leone', Department of International Politics, (University of Wales: Aberystwyth), 2005, available from: <http://users.aber.ac.uk/rbh/privatesecurity/index.htm> {accessed 20 September 2007}.
- ⁸⁸ Abrahamsen and Williams, 2006, p.7.
- ⁸⁹ Capps 2002, p. 2.
- ⁹⁰ Hiscock, 'The Commercialisation of Post-Soviet Private Security', *Private Actors and Security Governance*, ed. Caparini (LIT Verlag: Berlin), 2006), pp.129, 143.
- ⁹¹ Hiscock, 'The Commercialisation of Post-Soviet Private Security', *Private Actors and Security Governance*, ed. Caparini (LIT Verlag: Berlin), 2006), p.144.
- ⁹² Harding, L., 'Russia Votes to Allow Private Armies for Energy Giants', *The Guardian*, 5 July 2005.
- ⁹³ Gounev, P., 'Bulgaria's Private Security Industry', *Private Actors and Security Governance*, eds. Bryden, A. and Caparini, M., (LIT Verlag: Berlin), 2006, p.110.
- ⁹⁴ Gounev, P., 'Bulgaria's Private Security Industry', *Private Actors and Security Governance*, eds. Bryden, A. and Caparini, M., (LIT Verlag: Berlin), 2006, p.110.
- ⁹⁵ Erickson, Albanese and Drakulic, p.305.
- ⁹⁶ Rigakos, p.97.
- ⁹⁷ Rigakos, p.97.
- ⁹⁸ Mazali, R., 'The Gun on the Kitchen Table: The Sexist Subtext of Private Policing in Israel', *Gender Perspectives on Small Arms and Light Weapons*, eds. Farr, V. and Schnabel, A., (UN University Press: New York). (Forthcoming).

